Handy Sanitary District
Regular Meeting of the Board

April 15, 2009

Minutes


Attendees: Tim Loflin-Chairman, Keith Loflin-Secretary, Ronnie Harrison, Dan Caudle, Debbi Yarbrough; Ron Niland and Michael Boaz-All American Assoc; Renae Snider-Clerk; Frank Wells-Attorney

Guests: See attached list.


Tim Loflin called the meeting to order and asked for public comment. Arlen Sechrist introduced himself from Pinehaven Village HOA and explained that the HOA would like to meet with the District Board regarding the upcoming sewer project. He further discussed that Pinehaven residents feel ignored since the District Board has previously met with Uwharrie Point and BSR. Debbi Yarbrough explained that the District has not intentionally left Pinehaven out and has met with BSR and UP due to particular issues and situations that needed to be addressed. Arlen Sechrist discussed that there are several issues in Pinehaven that may need to be addressed as well, including private streets and acquiring of easements. Debbi Yarbrough thanked Mr. Sechrist for coming and discussed that meeting with Pinehaven’s HOA is a great opportunity.


Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the February 28, 2009 Minutes and Ronnie Harrison inquired whether there were Minutes for the meeting that was held on March 27, 2009. Renae Snider explained that those were not ready yet. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, Ronnie Harrison seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. The Board reviewed the March 12, 2009 Minutes and Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve as written. Ronnie Harrison seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.


     Water Accountability/Leak Adjustment/Financial Reports: Michael Boaz discussed that he would take any questions and Dan Caudle explained that he has noticed it being wet and inquired whether there was a leak near the intersection of Hwy 49 and Hwy 109. Michael Boaz assured him that he would send the field crew out to check. Ronnie Harrison inquired whether the leak detection equipment has been repaired and Michael Boaz discussed that it has been and that the night detection will be getting started. Dan Caudle inquired whether the District has received any tap/pump fees since the work session/budget retreat and Michael Boaz confirmed that the District has received three or four more.


Badin Lake Sewer Project: 

Bid Opening/Tabulation: Michael Boaz presented the bid tabulation sheet and explained that HUA is still reviewing the bids but that the highlight represents the apparent low bidder for each contract. He further discussed that one of the bidders for Contract #4, the grinder pumps, has submitted a formal request to withdraw their bid, which will involve a legal process in order to consider it. He also explained that HUA has requested the Board’s permission to negotiate with the low bidders on all the contracts, particularly those that are the low bidder on more than one contract. Michael Boaz informed the Board that in a couple of weeks HUA may request a special meeting of the Board to review their award recommendation. Frank Wells discussed that General Statutes does allow for the negotiating with low bidders. He also explained that McMahan Brothers Pipeline, Inc has submitted a letter pointing out a mistake in their bid and requesting to be withdrawn. He discussed that according to G.S. 143-129.1 if a bidder requests withdraw within 72 hours of the bid opening, the Board is required to hold a public hearing in which they act quasi-judicial while the bidder has the opportunity to present original calculations as proof of a clerical or mathematical error, rather than one of judgment. He explained that if the Board finds this to the be case, the bidder may be allowed to withdraw the bid without any penalty, but that if the Board finds that the bidder failed to meet the statute requirements then the District may keep the bid bond. Frank Wells explained that the Board’s responsibility will be to determine whether or not the bidder falls under the definitions of the general statute. The Board discussed and agreed to schedule the public hearing for Thursday, April 23, 2009 at 6:00 PM.

Local Government Comission: Michael Boaz explained that he has a meeting scheduled the next day with the LGC, regarding questions on the BLSP loan application. He also discussed that by Friday he should find out if the District will receive any stimulus money. 


Misc: Michael Boaz informed the Board that the owner of Mountain Market on Hwy 109 has expressed interest in connection to the sewer system. He explained that the customer would have to purchase a powerful pump that is capable of overcoming the pressure in the forcemain so a tap could be made into it, or pay for a line running to the next pump station. Michael Boaz further advised that the Board should establish a policy on how similar connections will be handled. The Board discussed and advised management to first contact Montgomery County to discuss whether they would consider collection of payments for the District’s sewer service. Michael Boaz agreed and also suggested that he inform the Mountain Market property owner that if he is interested in paying the engineering costs to determine feasibility of the connection, the District recommends HUA.

Late Fee: Michael Boaz presented the information requested at the retreat, which included the number of customers who had received the late fee, as well as an average number of customers who received the late fee when it was $10.00, $0, and $25.00. Dan Caudle discussed that there were less on the late fee list when it was $10.00 than when it was $25.00 and Michael Boaz explained that as a result more were on the cut off list. Tim Loflin discussed the economy and when it started coming down. Debbi Yarbrough explained that her position is still to ensure the District’s cash flow is appropriate for operation, without causing undue hardships for those who pay their bill on time. She suggested the once per year waiver of the fee. Ronnie Harrison discussed that when the District first changed the fee to $25.00, customers still paid the bill once every two months rather than once every month, because there was no disadvantage to it and that there are a lot of customers unhappy with the District. Debbi Yarbrough explained that the late fee does not affect those who pay on time and that the District is not here to help those who do not want to pay. Ronnie Harrison explained that based on the surveys, the District’s fee is out of the norm. Tim Loflin discussed that there was one place higher than the District and Michael Boaz confirmed that Reidsville has a late fee of $40.00. Tim Loflin also discussed that if cash flows get down, customers will not be happy with a rate increase and that a once a year forgiveness should protect those who generally pay on time and may rarely forget. Debbi Yarbrough discussed that she did not understand why this has become an issue recently because the fee has been $25.00 since August 2006. Ronnie Harrison explained that the number of customers receiving the fee has been consistent and that everyone forgets occasionally and we have not forgiven anyone. Debbi Yarbrough discussed that credit card bills do not offer forgiveness and that the District must be ran like a business. Ronnie Harrison compared that big cities do not have to charge high late fees and Tim Loflin compared that the District’s operation is dependent only on water. Michael Boaz discussed that sanitary districts can levy taxes and that county and city taxes are not supposed to support the water/sewer funds. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion that the District keep the late fee at the current amount of $25.00, but offer an automatic, once per year waiver of the late fee. Ron Niland suggested that the customer be notified when the fee was waived. Dan Caudle seconded, Ronnie Harrison made a motion to add an amendment to the motion to change the late fee amount to $10.00. Debbi Yarbrough did not accept the amendment, but Dan Caudle seconded it. The Board voted, Dan Caudle and Ronnie Harrison in favor, Debbi Yarbrough, Tim Loflin, and Keith Loflin against. The Board voted on the original motion made by Debbi Yarbrough, to keep the late fee at the current amount of $25.00, but offer an automatic, once per year waiver of the late fee, 5-0.

Manager Updates: Michael Boaz discussed that there are new interpretations of the public records law, due to which he recommends the District change back to letter-size bills in envelopes rather than the current postcards. He discussed the District has had some issues with customers not receiving their bills, maybe due to the postal service machines shredding the postcards, in addition to requests for return envelopes. Ron Niland discussed the privacy issues and explained that the state has given municipalities a grace period to comply and that the amount of money is minimal in the overall budget. Dan Caudle confirmed that the postcard bills cling to other things and carriers fail to see them. Dan Caudle inquired whether Michael could once more explain the payment methods the District accepts and Michael Boaz explained that the acceptable methods are cash, check, or automatic draft. Dan Caudle asked whether automatic bill pay is allowed. Michael Boaz discussed that it is, as long as it comes in check form and that he can research any payment methods the Board wants, including the possibilities of electronic payment and/or acceptance of credit cards. Michael Boaz discussed that with the size of the new bills, information about payment options can be printed on the back, and the Board discussed the possibility of a newsletter.  


Loflin Fabrication Project: Tim Loflin discussed that he had recently attended a meeting with Davidson County, in which a commissioner brought up Loflin Fabrication and an opportunity they have for additional business, if they could find a way to get rid of the additional waste it created. He explained that one of the commissioners has inquired how the District may be able to help, and suggested a walk-through of Loflin Fabrication, with representatives from the County and the District Board. 


Lions Club: Ronnie Harrison explained that the Denton Lion’s Club sells a program each year at the Thresher’s Reunion and that the District generally has an advertisement in it. The Board reviewed the previous year’s advertisement and agreed that the District should have one this year as well.

Ronnie Harrison made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Dan Caudle, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned. 
